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(Please ensure that cell phones and pagers are turned off)

 

DECLARATIONS OF PECUNIARY INTEREST AND THE GENERAL NATURE THEREOF

MANAGERS' REPORTS

1. Report dated May 27, 2011 from the General Manager of Infrastructure Services
regarding Maximum Speed Limit - South Bay Road, Sudbury. 
(RECOMMENDATION PREPARED)   

4 - 10 

 (City staff received a request from Ward 10 Councillor, Frances Caldarelli, Jo-Anne Palkovits,
President and CEO of the St. Joseph's Health Centre and Leo Therrien, Executive Director of the
Maison Vale Inco Hospice, to reduce the speed limit from 50 km/h to 40km/h on South Bay Road
from Ramsey Lake Road to the east end. This report outlines the criteria used by staff to evaluate
the maximum posted speed limit based on the physical characteristics of the road and recommend
that the maximum posted speed limit remain 50km/h.) 

 

2. Report dated May 27, 2011 from the General Manager of Infrastructure Services
regarding Maximum Posted Speed Limit - Municipal Road 80, Hanmer. 
(RECOMMENDATION PREPARED)   

11 - 16 

 (City staff received a request from Ward 5 Councillor, Ron Dupuis, to review the maximum posted
speed limit on Municipal Road 80 from Yorkshire Drive to Dominion Drive. This report outlines the
criteria used by staff to evaluate that the maximum posted speed limit based on the physical
characteristics of the road and recommends the maximum posted speed limit be changed from 80
km/h to 70km/h from Yorkshire Drive to Dominion Drive.) 

 

TRAFFIC COMMITTEE 
AGENDA 

TRAFFIC COMMITTEE     (2nd)     (2011-06-17) - 1 -



3. Report dated June 1, 2011 from the General Manager of Infrastructure Services regarding
Elm Street - Lorne Street to Paris Street, Sudbury, On-Street Parking. 
(RECOMMENDATION PREPARED)   

17 - 24 

 (This report was requested at the Traffic Committee meeting held on March 21, 2011, wherein the
Committee directed staff “to prepare a report regarding the proposal to allow on-street parking on
Elm Street including bicycle lanes as proposed by the Downtown Village Development Corporation
and Downtown Sudbury BIA".) 

 

4. Report dated May 27, 2011 from the General Manager of Infrastructure Services
regarding Traffic Control - 1) Redwood Subdivision, Sudbury, Phase 1 and 2) Sunrise
Ridge Estates Subdivision, Phase 2, Sudbury. 
(RECOMMENDATION PREPARED)   

25 - 28 

 (Two (2) new subdivisions are currently being developed in the City of Greater Sudbury. As part of
these developments, the City of Greater Sudbury will assume new public roadways. To provide for
a safe and orderly flow of traffic, traffic control signs will be required at newly created intersections.
This report recommends that a by-law be passed to amend Traffic and Parking By-Law 2010-1 in
the City of Greater Sudbury.) 

 

5. Report dated May 27, 2011 from the General Manager of Infrastructure Services
regarding New Traffic Signal Installations - Main Street (M.R. 24) at Sixth Avenue, Lively. 
(RECOMMENDATION PREPARED)   

29 - 30 

 (As part of the City's Capital Construction Program, new traffic signals are being constructed at the
intersection of Main Street (M.R. 24) and Sixth Avenue, Lively. The contract for this project will be
tendered this summer by the City and it is expected that the new signals will be operational later
this summer. An amendment to the City's Traffic and Parking By-Law 2010-1 is required to
implement the new traffic signals.) 

 

Adjournment (Resolution Prepared)

FRANCA BORTOLUSSI, DEPUTY CITY CLERK

LIZ COLLIN, COUNCIL SECRETARY
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Request for Decision 

Maximum Speed Limit - South Bay Road, Sudbury

 

Recommendation
 That the speed limit on South Bay Road from Ramsey Lake
Road to the east end remain at 50 km/h, and; 

That staff forward the results of the speed studies to the Greater
Sudbury Police Service, and request that they increase the level
of enforcement in the area all in accordance with the report from
the General Manager of Infrastructure Services dated May 27,
2011. 

Background:
 
The City’s Traffic and Transportation staff received a request
from Ward 10 Councillor, Frances Caldarelli, Jo-Anne Palkovits,
President and CEO of the St. Joseph’s Health Centre and Leo
Therrien, Executive Director of the Maison Vale Inco Hospice, to
reduce the speed limit on South Bay Road from Ramsey Lake
Road to the east end from 50 km/h to 40 km/h ( see Exhibit ‘A’). 
 
At the October 13, 2010 meeting, City Council adopted the use of
the Canadian Guidelines for Establishing Posted Speed Limits,
published by the Transportation Association of Canada (TAC),
for evaluating posted speeds on arterial and major collector roadways. These guidelines assess appropriate
posted speed limits based primarily on the classification, function and physical characteristics of a roadway.
 
South Bay Road is a collector roadway located in Sudbury and provides a connection between Ramsey
Lake Road and the Lake Laurentian Conservation Area. South Bay Road also provides access to
Laurentian University, St. Joseph’s Villa, Maison Vale INCO Hospice and St. Joseph’s Health Centre ( see
Exhibit ‘B’). 
 
South Bay Road is constructed to a rural standard with asphalt shoulders, from Ramsey Lake Road to the
Athletic Building Road. It has gravel shoulders from the Athletic Building Road to the east end. 
 
Due to the physical characteristics of the roadway, staff evaluated South Bay Road in three segments:
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1.  Ramsey Lake Road to Athletic Building Road
2.  Athletic Building Road to Arlington Boulevard
3.  Arlington Boulevard to the East End

 
Applying the physical characteristics of each segment to the new Canadian Guidelines and using a
functional classification of a “two lane rural undivided major collector” yields the total risk scores and
recommended speed limits detailed in Exhibits ‘C’, ‘D’ and ‘E’ and summarized in the table below:
 

Segment Total Risk Score Recommended Posted
Speed Limit (km/h)

1. Ramsey Lake Road to Athletic Building Road 25 70

2. Athletic Building Road to Arlington Boulevard 28 70

3. Arlington Boulevard to East End 40 60

 
Staff also completed speed studies on South Bay Road, south of Ramsey Lake Road and west of Arlington
Boulevard, on March 1, 2011. The study south of Ramsey Lake Road was conducted just south of the
entrance to the Maison Vale INCO Hospice and recorded the speeds of over 6,750 vehicles. The average
speed recorded was 63 km/h while the 85 th percentile speed was 71 km/h. The 85th percentile speed is
the speed at or below which 85 percent of drivers are travelling and is generally accepted as a good
indicator of an appropriate speed limit. The study west of Arlington Boulevard was conducted just east of
house # 1452 South Bay Road and recorded the speeds of just over 1,000 vehicles. The average recorded
speed was 54 km/h while the 85th percentile speed was 64 km/h. 
 
Although the results of the TAC Guidelines, and speed studies, indicates that the speed limit could be
increased, staff recommends that the existing speed limit on South Bay Road remain at 50 km/h. Further,
staff recommends that the results of the speed studies be forwarded to the Greater Sudbury Police Service
with a request for increased enforcement on South Bay Road.
 
Additionally, City staff conducted ball bank studies to measure the “comfortable” speed of the horizontal
curves along South Bay Road. The horizontal curves from Ramsey Lake Road to Arlington Boulevard had
measured “comfortable” speeds of greater than or equal to 50 km/h.  Most of the curves east of Arlington
Boulevard had “comfortable” speeds of less than 50 km/h. City staff will arrange to have appropriate curve
warning signs installed on this section of South Bay Road to further enhance safety.
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Exhibit A - Maximum Speed Limit_ South Bay Road 1/1



Exhibit B - Maximum Speed Limit_ South Bay Road 1/1 Page 7 of 30



Exhibit C - Maximum Speed Limit_ South Bay Road 1/1 Page 8 of 30
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Request for Decision 

Maximum Posted Speed Limit - Municipal Road
80, Hanmer

 

Recommendation
 That the speed limit on Municipal Road 80 from Yorkshire Drive
to Dominion Drive be reduced to 70 km/h, and; 

That a by-law be passed by City Council to amend the Traffic
and Parking By-Law 2010-1 in the City of Greater Sudbury to
implement the recommended change all in accordance with the
report from the General Manager of Infrastructure Services dated
May 27, 2011. 

Background:

At the March 21, 2011 Traffic Committee meeting, a request from
Ward 5 Councillor, Ron Dupuis, to review the posted speed limit
on Municipal Road 80 (M.R. 80) from Yorkshire Drive to
Dominion Drive was approved for study. 

At the October 13, 2010 meeting, City Council adopted the use of
the Canadian Guidelines for Establishing Posted Speed Limits,
published by the Transportation Association of Canada, for
evaluating posted speeds on arterial and major collector
roadways. These guidelines assess appropriate posted speed
limits based primarily on the classification, function and physical characteristics of a roadway.

This segment of M.R. 80 is located in the former Town of Valley East and is classified as a primary arterial
roadway due to its importance in the City’s road network. It is constructed to a rural standard with two (2)
lanes for northbound traffic, two (2) lanes for southbound traffic and a two-way centre turning lane. On the
west side of the roadway there is an off-road paved trail that is used by both cyclists and pedestrians (see
Exhibit ‘A’). The existing speed limit through this section of M.R. 80 is 80 km/h. The speed limit is reduced
to 60 km/h south of Yorkshire Drive.
 
Recently, a parcel of land on the east side of M.R. 80, between Yorkshire Drive and Josephine Drive, has
been rezoned to permit a large scale commercial development. Through the rezoning process it was
identified that this commercial development will require a full movement driveway south of Carol Street, a
right-in only driveway south of John Street and a set of traffic signals at the John Street intersection. The
Traffic Impact Study prepared in support of the development indicates that traffic patterns will change with
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development of the mall, and “it is likely that conditions will warrant extending the 60 km/h zone northward
past the New Valley Centre. The City should carry out a review of the speed limit when this development
takes place”.
 
Due to this pending commercial development, staff evaluated M.R. 80 as two (2) different segments. The
first segment is from Yorkshire Drive to Josephine Drive and the second is from Josephine Drive to
Dominion Drive. Staff further evaluated the Yorkshire Drive to Josephine Drive based on the current
conditions and the future conditions that included the proposed commercial development.
 
Applying the current physical characteristics of each segment to the new Canadian Guidelines and using a
functional classification of a “four lane rural undivided major arterial” yields a total risk score of 53 and a
recommended posted speed limit of 70 km/h for the section from Josephine Drive to Dominion Drive (see
Exhibit ‘B’).  The segment from Yorkshire Drive to Josephine Drive resulted in a total risk score of 43 and a
recommended posted speed limit of 80 km/h (see Exhibit ‘C’). Although both segments of road are
similarly constructed, the Josephine Drive to Dominion Drive segment scored a higher risk score and a
lower recommended posted speed limit due to the high number of residential driveways that exist on the
east side of the roadway.
 
Applying the future physical characteristics of the Yorkshire Drive to Josephine Drive segment, that includes
full development of the New Valley Centre, to the new Canadian Guidelines and using a functional
classification of a “four lane rural undivided major arterial” yields a total risk score of 51 and a recommended
posted speed limit of 70 km/h (see Exhibit ‘D’). The increased risk score for this segment is due to the
future traffic signals that will be installed and the additional driveways that will be required by the commercial
development.
 
Staff also completed a speed study in this area of M.R. 80 on June 10, 2010. The study was conducted 200
metres north of Yorkshire Drive and recorded the speeds of over 31,000 vehicles. The average speed
recorded was 82 km/h while the 85th percentile speed was 91 km/h. The 85th percentile speed is the speed
at or below which 85 percent of drivers are travelling and is generally accepted as a good indicator of an
appropriate speed limit. 
 
A second speed study was conducted in the 60 km/h zone, 200 metres south of Isabelle Street. The results
of the study show that the average speed was 75 km/h and the 85th percentile speed was 84 km/h.
 
Although the Canadian Guidelines recommended posted speed limit, based on current conditions, from
Yorkshire Drive to Josephine Drive is 80 km/h, staff recommends the maximum speed limit be reduced to
70 km/h for the entire section from Yorkshire Drive to Dominion Drive. This 70 km/h zone will provide a
transition between the 80 km/h speed limit north of Dominion Drive and 60 km/h speed limit south of
Yorkshire Drive. It will also be appropriate for the future commercial development proposed for the
area. Based on the speed studies, significant police enforcement will be required to bring operating speeds
more closely in line with the recommended speed limit of 70 km/h.    
 
An amendment to the City's Traffic and Parking By-Law 2010-1 is required to implement the recommended
change to reduce the speed on Municipal Road 80 from Yorkshire Drive to Dominion Drive to 70 km/h.
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Exhibit A - Maximum Speed Limit M 1/1 Page 13 of 30
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Request for Decision 

Elm Street - Lorne Street to Paris Street, Sudbury,
On-Street Parking

 

Recommendation
 That on-street parking NOT be permitted on Elm Street between
Lorne Street and Paris Street, and; 

That the proposed Transportation Study Report review the need
and timing for the Ste. Anne Road extension and other road
network improvements to reduce traffic volumes on Elm Street,
and; 

That bicycle routes through downtown be planned based on
recommendations contained in the Downtown Sudbury Master
Plan that is currently being prepared and the proposed
Transportation Study Report, all in accordance with the report
from the General Manager of Infrastructure Services dated June
1, 2011. 

Background:

At the Traffic Committee meeting held on March 21, 2011, the
Committee directed staff “to prepare a report regarding the
proposal to allow on-street parking on Elm Street as proposed by
the Downtown Village Development Corporation and Downtown
Sudbury BIA including bicycle lanes".

Elm Street between Lorne Street and Paris Street is designated as a secondary arterial roadway and forms
part of a major east/west link in the City’s road network (see Exhibit ‘A’). At one time, Elm Street was also
a major link in the provincial highway system providing a connection between Highway 17 East and West. In
1990, daily traffic volumes on Elm Street were 22,000, east of Durham Street. With construction of the
Brady Street extension, and Highway 17 By-Pass in the 1990’s, daily traffic volumes have been reduced to
20,500, east of Lorne Street, and 16,000, east of Durham Street. Traffic counts indicate that hourly traffic
volumes are fairly consistent between 8:00 a.m. and 6:00 p.m. During the afternoon peak hour, traffic
volumes range from 1,500 to 2,000 along Elm Street through downtown.

Between Lorne Street and Lisgar Street, Elm Street is constructed with four (4) lanes of traffic, and wide
sidewalks on both sides. The road has an asphalt surface width of approximately 42 feet which results in
lane widths of 10 to 11 feet which are narrow for an arterial roadway. As there are no left turn lanes within
this section of Elm Street, left turn prohibitions are in place at Elgin Street, Durham Street, and Frood Road,
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this section of Elm Street, left turn prohibitions are in place at Elgin Street, Durham Street, and Frood Road,
at certain times of the day. The intersection of Elm Street and Lisgar Street is widened to provide a
westbound left turn lane.
 
In 2001 a report was presented to Council that recommended that on-street parking not be allowed on Elm
Street due to the reduced Level of Service (LOS) as a result of the congestion of the corridor.
 
CAPACITY ANALYSIS 
 
Existing Conditions
 
Based on existing turning movement counts at the signalized intersections from Lorne Street to Paris Street,
staff has undertaken a capacity analysis for the afternoon peak hour for this section of Elm Street. The
results of the capacity analysis are shown on Table ‘A’ below. As indicated, the major movements at the
intersections are currently operating at a reasonable Level of Service (LOS) of ‘B’ to ‘D’. The westbound
through movement on Elm Street at Elgin Street is currently nearing capacity. Currently, average operating
speed from Lorne Street to Paris Street is calculated at 19 km/h.
 
Scenario # 1 – Parking on Both Sides, No Diversion of Traffic
 
Staff completed a second analysis assuming that parking was permitted along both sides of Elm Street,
between Lorne Street and Lisgar Street. The results of the analysis show that serious congestion will occur
along Elm Street with Level of Service ranging from ‘E’ to ‘F’. Average travel speed though the study area is
estimated to be 11 km/h after parking is allowed.
 

Table A
   

 
SUMMARY OF INTERSECTION CAPACITY ANALYSIS

PM PEAK HOUR
 

Scenario Parameters Elm @ Elgin Elm @ Durham
EBT WBT EBT WBT

Existing V/C 0.67 0.84 0.35 0.57

Approach Delay 23.8 42.5 21.6 10.5

LOS C D C B

Maximum Queue Length 67 109 62 20

 

Parking on Both Sides with
no diverted traffic

V/C 0.91 1.55 0.66 0.93

Approach Delay 56.3 386.2 55.9 431.8

LOS E F E F
Maximum Queue Length 141 288 103 179

 

Parking on Both Sides with
diverted traffic

V/C 0.73 0.85 0.41 0.42

Page 18 of 30



diverted traffic Approach Delay 26.2 56.2 24.3 8.4

LOS C E C A

Maximum Queue Length 93 132 76.5 19

 

Level of Service
(LOS)

 Delay per Vehicle
(Seconds)

 

A ≤ 10

B >10 and ≤ 20

C >20 and ≤ 35

D >35 and ≤55

E >55 and ≤80

F >80

 
The reduction of the Level of Service (LOS) is consistent with the analysis of the 2001 Council Report for
on-street parking on Elm Street.
 
Scenario # 2 – Parking on Both Sides, With Diverted Traffic
 
Due to the high level of congestion and delay on Elm Street, created by the on-street parking, many drivers
will choose to divert to alternate routes and by-pass the downtown all together. In order to determine the
number of trips that may be diverted from Elm Street, and the alternate routes that would be taken, the City’s
Transportation Model was utilized. The Transportation Model was developed in support of the City’s 2006
Official Plan, and is based on household surveys, and census tract information.
 
Exhibit ‘B’ shows the change in hourly traffic volumes on the road network after parking is permitted along
both sides of Elm Street. As shown on the Exhibit, traffic volumes are significantly reduced on Elm Street in
the westbound direction by 300 to 480 vehicles per hour (vph). Eastbound traffic is also reduced by 150 to
195 vph. While the reduced traffic volumes provide a benefit to capacity on Elm Street, the diverted traffic
will adversely impact a number of other corridors in the City. Some of the routes that will be impacted
include:
 
·       Beech Street and Frood Road
·       Brady Street, Douglas Street and Lorne Street south of Douglas Street
·       College Street, Evergreen Lane/Davidson Street and Ste. Anne Road
·       MacKenzie Street and Kathleen Street
·       LaSalle Boulevard
 
While some of these roadways such as Brady Street are designated as arterial roads and are intended to
carry commuter traffic from other areas of the City, many are not. Frood Road, College Street, MacKenzie
Street, Kathleen Street and others are designated as collector roads with residential development on both
sides. They are not intended to be used as cut through routes for drivers avoiding congestion along the
City’s major arterial roadways. It is estimated that 3,000 to 5,000 vehicle trips per day may be diverted away
from Elm Street to these other roads.
 
The Transportation model indicates that capacity problems and congestion will occur on College Street as
well as parts of Elm Street and Brady Street if parking was permitted.
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well as parts of Elm Street and Brady Street if parking was permitted.
 
A more detailed capacity analysis was completed for the signalized intersections on Elm Street, with the
volumes adjusted. Due to on-street parking, the results confirm that capacity problems will still occur if
parking is permitted. Level of service for eastbound traffic on Elm Street will fall to “D” and “E”.
 
Based on the capacity problems that will be created, and diversion of traffic through residential areas, staff
does not recommend that parking be permitted on Elm Street.
 
Parking Details
 
Based on as-built drawings, and a site review, it is estimated that approximately 44 parking spaces could be
provided on Elm Street.  Parking has not been included east of Lisgar Street due to the mid-block
uncontrolled pedestrian crossing. Parking has also not been included on the north side of Elm Street, west
of the CPR tracks, and adjacent to the planter boxes in front of the Rainbow Centre. Parking within close
proximity to the signalized intersections (15 to 18 metres) is not permitted to provide very short right hand
turn lanes, and allow for the turning movements of large trucks, fire trucks and busses.
 
There are currently a total of 3,490 public and private parking spaces within the downtown. The additional
parking spaces on Elm Street would represent a 1.3 percent increase in total parking spaces.
 
Implementation of parking on Elm Street will require the installation of approximately 24 parking meters, or
seven (7) to eight (8) pay and display machines. In addition, approximately 36 parking signs on 18 supports
will be required.
  
Trains
 
Canadian Pacific Railway currently has a three (3) track, at grade, crossing of Elm Street, located west of
Frood Road. This railway crossing currently causes substantial delays to traffic on Elm Street and
intersecting streets. Reducing Elm Street to one (1) lane will result in greatly increased delays and create
much longer traffic queues. The effects of the congestion will remain long after the train has cleared the
crossing.
 
Ste. Anne Road Extension
 
The 2005 Transportation Study indicates that the westerly extension of Ste. Anne Road to College Street will
provide relief to Elm Street between Lorne Street and Frood Road. Moderate traffic reductions will also
occur on Elm Street from Frood Road to Paris Street. The attached Exhibit ‘C’ shows the change in traffic
volumes that will result if Ste. Anne Road were extended and parking was permitted on both sides of Elm
Street.
 
The 2005 Transportation Study recommended that the City “undertake detailed feasibility/operational
studies for this improvement to address area growth or other localized operational deficiencies”.
 
There continues to be a desire to reduce traffic volumes on Elm Street through downtown to allow for
on-street parking, and other right-of-way beautification initiatives. Therefore, staff recommends that the
proposed Transportation Study Report review the need and timing for the Ste. Anne Road extension, and
other road network improvements that may be required to reduce traffic volumes on Elm Street.
 
Bicycle Lanes
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Bicycle Lanes
 
Due to the narrow cross-section and high traffic volumes on Elm Street, bicycle lanes are not
recommended. The Downtown Sudbury Master Plan is currently reviewing bicycle routes and related
infrastructure for downtown. Preliminary findings of the study indicate that bicycle lanes/paths be provided
on the Ste. Anne Road/Frood Road/Elgin Street corridors to facilitate travel through the downtown. The
proposed Transportation Study Report will also undertake a review of bicycle facilities in the City that will
build on supporting documents such as the Sustainable Mobility Plan, and Bicycle Technical Master Plan. It
is recommended that bicycle facilities through downtown Sudbury be planned based on the
recommendations contained in the Downtown Sudbury Master Plan and proposed Transportation Study
Report.
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Request for Decision 

Traffic Control - 1) Redwood Subdivision,
Sudbury, Phase 1 and 2) Sunrise Ridge Estates
Subdivision, Phase 2, Sudbury

 

Recommendation
 That traffic at the intersection of Jeanine Street and Kenwood
Street be controlled with a "Yield" sign facing eastbound traffic on
Kenwood Street, and; 

That traffic at the intersection of Jeanine Street and Chloe Court
be controlled with a "Yield" sign facing eastbound traffic on Chloe
Court, and; 

That traffic at the intersection of Kingsview Drive and Fieldstone
Drive be controlled with a "Yield" sign facing southbound traffic
on Fieldstone Drive, and; 

That a by-law be passed by City Council to amend Traffic and
Parking By-Law 2010-1 in the City of Greater Sudbury to
implement the recommended changes all in accordance with the
report from the General Manager of Infrastructure Services dated
May 27, 2011. 

Background:

1.  Redwood Subdivision, Phase 1

Phase 1 of Redwood Subdivision is currently being developed in Minnow Lake (see Exhibit "A").  The City
of Greater Sudbury will assume Jeanine Street and Chloe Court as public roads.

At the north end, Jeanine Street and Kenwood Street intersect and form a "T" intersection.  Yield signs are
appropriate when sight lines are good and stopping is not always required.  It is recommended that traffic at
this intersection be controlled with a "Yield" sign facing eastbound traffic on Kenwood Street.  This is a
standard form of traffic control at a "T" intersection.

At the south end, Jeanine Street and Chloe Court intersect and form a "T" intersection.  It is recommended
that traffic at this intersection be controlled with "Yield" sign facing eastbound traffic on Chloe Court.

2.  Sunrise Ridge Estates Subdivision, Phase 2

Sunrise Ridge Estates Subdivision, Phase 2 is currently being developed near downtown (see Exhibit
"B").  The City of Greater Sudbury will assume Kingsview Drive and Fieldstone Drive as public roads.
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Kingsview Drive intersects with Fieldstone Drive and forms a "T" intersection.  Yield signs are appropriate
when sight lines are good and stopping is not always required.  It is recommended that traffic at this
intersection be controlled with a "Yield" sign facing southbound traffic on Fieldstone Drive.

It is recommended that a by-law be passed to amend Traffic and Parking By-Law 2010-1 in the City of
Greater Sudbury to implement the above recommended change.
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Request for Decision 

New Traffic Signal Installations - Main Street (M.R.
24) at Sixth Avenue, Lively

 

Recommendation
 That traffic signals be installed at the intersection of Main Street
(M.R. 24) and Sixth Avenue as approved as part of the 2011
Capital Roads Budget, and; 

That a by-law be passed by City Council to amend Traffic and
Parking By-Law 2010-1 in the City of Greater Sudbury to
implement the recommended change in accordance with the
report from the General Manager of Infrastructure Services dated
May 27, 2011. 

Finance Implications
 The funding for the installation of the traffic signals has been
provided for in the 2011 Capital Budget. 

Background:

As part of the City's 2011 Capital Construction Program, new
traffic signals are being constructed at the intersection of Main
Street (M.R. 24) and Sixth Avenue in Lively (see Exhibit "A").  
The contract for this project will be tendered by the City and it is
expected that the new signals will be operational later this summer.

An amendment to the City's Traffic and Parking By-Law 2010-1 is required to implement the new traffic
signals.
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